
In folklore T’Owd Man is a spirit that inhabits mines and caves. T’Owd Man of Bonsall is a carved figure of a miner that was taken 
to Wirksworth when St James church was being refurbished in the 1860s. It was said that strange noises coming from the old 

Ball Eye mine at the end of Church St. were of T’Owd Man muttering

Issue 201

March 2021

Due to the ongoing lockdown, we are unable to publish and deliver Mutterings for March. There is also little taking place in the 
village, leading to a shorter newsletter. An on-line copy is available on the Bonsall Village website at www.bonsallvillage.org. Please 
print a copy for any friends or neighbours who may not have internet access. The deadline for any news, views, stories, letters and 
diary events for the April edition is noon on Friday 26 March to mutterings@hotmail.com. Editorial Group.

Death of a Giant 
The tall ash tree at top end of High Street has had to be 
felled due to ash die-back disease. It was a landmark in this 
part of the village and will be sadly missed by many.
(Photos from Maggie Duggins and Ricky Moss).
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if we fail to see that, we may as well still 
be in lockdown, isolated from everyone. 
Each one of us carries the potential to 
be a positive influence in the world. It 
might be too ambitious to think on a 
global or even national level, but what 
are you going to do locally, how are 
you going to be different in the place 
where you work, attend school, your 
interaction with neighbours, friends 
and family. The Book of Proverbs in 
the bible says this ‘Whoever shuts their 
ears to the cries of the poor, will also 
cry out and not be answered.’ This 
bible verse is saying that if we establish 
a pattern of ignorance to people in 
need, then we also will be ignored in 
our time of need. And this isn’t just a 
plea to give money to the poor, this is 
about giving our time, energy and love 
to people in whatever struggle they 
are facing. So that when our time of 
struggle comes, someone will have the 
inclination and compassion to help us.
So we are faced with a great task. There 
will be people on the street where you 
live, that will be facing financial needs 
because of Covid, people whose careers 
will have been affected, people who are 
feeling alone or demoralised, people 
who feel they have no purpose and 
no hope. YOU HAVE THE POWER 
TO MAKE A DIFFERENCE TO 
THEIR SITUATION. WHAT ARE 
YOU GOING TO DO ABOUT IT?
Matthew Quinn

Floodlighting
The floodlighting this month brings 
special memories for several villagers. 
Di, Kath, Andrew, Mick and Sally have 
wonderful memories of Dorothy on her 
birthday on 1 March. Clara and Jack 
Mountney are in the thoughts of Ron, 
Joy, Linda and John. Phil and Ronnie 
Addis remember Freda and Kevin 
Hurley, and for Dorinda, Simon and 
Stephanie there are loving thoughts 
of Harold as well as Annie and Lev 
Weston. Pat, Sue and John remember 
Joe with much love on 17 March. 
One year on, Janet, Jason and Lisa 
remember Ron, especially on 28 March.

Di Moor

824376 dimoor2014@yahoo.co.uk

If you would like to make your donation 
on-line the details are: Nat West 
Bank, Matlock. sort code 60.14.15. 
Acc. No 80567622. Name of Acc. 
PCC of Bonsall. Otherwise please pay 
me by cheque or cash. Thank you.

CHURCH DIARY

St James
We meet daily at 9am and 5pm 
for morning and evening prayer 
and on Sundays at 9:30am for 
a Eucharist. You can join us by 
using Zoom: Click on this link and 
follow instructions on your screen: 
https://zoom. us/j/2732241372
If you don’t have access to the 
internet, you can do so using a 
landline: A few minutes before 
the time of the service:
1. Call 0208 0806591
2. The recorded message will ask 
for a host or meeting number:
Key in 2732241372#.
3. You are then asked 
another question.
Key in #. Once connected 
you will be able to hear and 
contribute. You can leave a prayer 
at a prayer wall at https://
padlet.com/revcarla/h3g2wc6zlac
4. You could make use of the 
Church of England prayer 
resources at www.churchofengland.
org/more/ media-centre/
coronavirus-liturgyandprayer-
resources.
Please don’t forget that your Church 
still needs your financial support. 
If you would like details of how to 
give via direct debit please contact 
your Treasurer or Churchwarden.
Further information from: 
http://wirksworthteamministry.
co.uk/eventsand-notices/
Canon David Truby and
Revd Carla Vicêncio Prior

Village Life Church

Although the church building is 
closed we have a Sunday Service 
broadcasting live every week at 
10:30am online. To watch the 
service please go to the website:
https://villagelifechurch.online.church
We are also praying regularly for the 
village and for our nation. If you would 
like us to pray specifically for any 
situation you’re facing, or you need 
any help or support that we can safely 
do under the current restrictions, then 
please don’t hesitate to get in touch:
Tel: 07988071682
Email: villagelifechurchbonsall@
gmail.com
Pastor Matthew Quinn

‘Covid is the Gun not the Bullet’

I was listening to a very interesting talk 
about the future of life post Covid, that 
expressed the idea that ‘Covid is the gun, 
but not the bullet.’ Making the point 
that Covid may have bought the world 
to a near standstill with the aggressive 
transmission of the disease, but the true 
damage is still to come. The economic 
impact, the educational impact, the 
employment rate, mental health issues, 
the strain on society, the political 
implications, the inevitable blame game 
that will eventually come. We have 
decades ahead of us untangling the mess 
that comes from the ‘gun’ of Covid.

Now why am I sharing this? I don’t 
want to be a harbinger of bad news, and 
perpetuate the feeling of helplessness 
that we feel in our Lockdown mindset. 
In fact, I want to challenge you to 
change your thinking completely and 
ask yourself what am I going to do to 
positively help our society rebuild itself 
post-Covid? It would be very easy to 
think it is the government’s job to sort 
out the mess, and sit in judgement of 
their attempts and failures, telling your 
friends how much better your ideas 
would be if you were in charge of the 
country. We need to prohibit such 
thinking within us. We are all a part 
of this United Kingdom, and we need 
to remember that we are all part of a 
community. Being part of a community 
means taking responsibility for one 
another and helping where we can. And 

CHURCH NEWS

Bonsall Wesleyan Reform 
Chapel (The Dale)

 During the current lockdown we are 
not meeting at Chapel for services. 
However, we continue to remember 
all our members, neighbours, friends 
and residents in the Village of Bonsall 
in our prayers. Our hope is that before 
too long we will be able to meet 
together for fellowship and worship and 
share again with Cuppa and Cake. 

Judy Land
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a button. Here’s a step-by-step guide to 
downloading and installing Zoom.

On a computer:
1. Open your web browser and navigate 
to the Zoom website at https://Zoom.us.
2. Click the orange “Sign up, it’s free” 
button in the top right corner of the 
screen.
3. Enter your email address to sign up. 
You can also choose to sign in with 
Google or Facebook by clicking the 
respective links.
4. Download the Zoom browser app by 
going to https://Zoom.us/download. 
Click the blue button underneath “Zoom 
client for meetings.”
5. Follow the download and installation 
instructions on your screen.
6. Once the app is installed, login using 
your sign up credentials.

On a smartphone:
1. Download the app from the Google 
Play Store if you have an Android phone 
or from the Apple Store if you have an 
iOS iPhone.
2. Open the Zoom mobile app and sign 
in to your account or click “sign up” to 
create an account if you don’t have one. 
Follow the prompts and enter your email 
and contact details if you’re creating an 
account.

We’re into our third lockdown and 
there has been precious little that’s been 
positive about this devastating pandemic 
we are still fighting through. The only 
exception perhaps, at least for me, has 
been our ability to keep on gathering as 
a community on Zoom, and for that I’m 
very grateful. Taking the time to reflect 
over the last 10 months and our journey 
together I started to wonder why it is that 
we still make the effort to gather in this 
way – after all we could have chosen to 
wait it out and come back together when 
the danger was over. But we haven’t and I 
want to explore why I think we continue 
to meet online.

I believe that we gather, as we have 
always gathered as Christians throughout 
the centuries, not just for friendship and 
support but, I believe, because we are 
gathered by Christ. And God continues 
to call us together despite our current 
circumstances. I think Baptists call 
this gathering in covenant. A covenant 
between us and God but also between 
ourselves, as Christ gathers us. If this is 
the case, then gathering together is more 
than a habit, it is a matter of obedience, 
of discipleship. So, during lockdown, 
our services on Zoom are a matter of 
covenant responsibility to each other, of 
being a disciple because Jesus told us that 
where two or three are gathered in my 
name, I am there among them.

But I am aware that the technology 
involved can seem a bit scary and has 
proven a block to many, so below is a 
brief guide on How to get on Zoom.
If you are completely new to Zoom 
chances are you haven’t got the App 
downloaded on your computer or tablet 
or smartphone. That’s OK, you don’t 
need a Zoom account to join a service. 
If you don’t want to download the app 
you can skip straight to the bit below that 
says: “Joining a service”. However, there 
are many advantages to having Zoom 
downloaded onto your device and it’s 
simple and free to do, so if you have a few 
moments, I would strongly recommend 
that you follow these instructions to 
instal the App on your device.

Downloading the Zoom App

Zoom is compatible with computers and 
mobile devices, including smartphones 
and tablets like the iPad. You can 
download and install the app on your 
browser whether you have Microsoft or 
Apple software. The company also offers 
extensions for Safari and Chrome so you 
can navigate to the site with the click of 

JOINING A SERVICE
On a computer
To join our Morning Prayer (9am daily), 
Evening Prayer (5pm Daily) or Sunday 
Team Service (9:30am weekly) from the 
desktop app or your computer just click 
on this link: 
https://Zoom.us/j/2732241372

OR
In the unlikely event that the link doesn’t 
work, you can also join a meeting by 
going to https://Zoom.us/join. Enter the 
meeting ID number: 2732241372 and 
click the blue “join” button. 
 
Once you hit join, you may see a screen 
featuring audio choices. Click “join 
with computer audio” to enable other 
attendees to hear you. 
  
On a smartphone:
If you’re joining the meeting on your 
smartphone, open the Zoom app, and 
click “join a meeting.” Enter the meeting 
ID number: 2732241372 and click the 
blue “join” button. 

On a landline:
Zoom has the facility to allow you to join 
a meeting even if you don’t have access 
to the internet. Just pick up your landline 
telephone and follow these steps:
1. Call 0208 0806591

JOIN US ON ZOOM
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2. The recorded message will ask for a 
host or meeting number.
3. Key in 2732241372#
4. You are then asked another question.
5. Key in #
You will be then asked to wait to 
be connected to the meeting. Once 
connected you will be placed in the 
waiting room until the Host admits 
you. Then you will be able to hear and 
contribute.
I hope you find this guide helpful. If you 
are already on Zoom and could help a 
neighbour or family member join us as 
well, then please do – sometimes just a 
friendly voice over the phone to guide 
you through the process is all the courage 
one needs to give it a go!
Carla

COMMUNITY 
SUPPORT 
GROUP

If you would like to speak to 
us, or want to ask for help, 
please text or phone one of the 
Co-ordinators for your street 
and they will link you up with 
your nearest volunteer/s: 

The Dale, Study Drive,  
Puddle Hill –  
Rachael Richardson 07873 674983

Clatterway and Black Tor Road 
Liz Pritchett 07716 191030

Yeoman Street –  
Jackie Smith  07771 764366 

Pounder Lane and Town End 
Claire Duma 07880 851083 

Uppertown and Bankside –  
Sandra Harris 07808 097375 

High Street –  
Deborah Pearson 07902 792530

Brightgate and Bonsall Moor –  
Jill Wood 07917 205706

Church Street and Ember Lane 
Claire Taylor 07989 597811 

Via Gellia– 
Stuart and Donna Poplar 07889 
166888 and 07866013204

If you would like to offer support 
and join in, we can add you 
to our volunteer register. 

Please text 07873 674 983 for 
Rachael or 7808 097375 for 
Sandra to join the group. 

Let’s work to prevent the 
spread of this disease. 
Take care everyone.

Mutterings – 200th Issue

My apologies to Claire Taylor for 
attributing the ‘Bonsall Cross’ article 
to her in Issue #1 – it was in fact 
written by Beatrice Williams. Claire 
also pointed out that I’d not included 
the contribution to Mutterings by Keith 
Falconer. Although he was not part of 
the planning group in 2002, he joined 
the Mutterings Editorial Group shortly 
after the first issue and remained an 
editor until 2015. Although too many to 
mention individually, I would also like 
to thank the many Mutterings deliverers 
over the years who, month after month, 
whatever the weather, put the issues 
through our doors. Similarly, my thanks 
to the regular contributors, some of 
whom have been sending articles to the 
newsletter since 2002. The Editors are 
always looking for support, so if you 
would like to find out what’s involved, 
please contact one of us. When life 
returns to some sort of normality, we 
look forward to again welcoming your 
news of events and group activities in the 
village and any other contributions you 
would like to share with Bonsall folk.

Peter Fellows

County Council health and 

wellbeing information

New local health apps library to 
manage your health and wellbeing 
from home. Online and digital health 
and wellbeing services have seen a 
huge boom in recent years but with 
thousands of apps out there it can be 
hard to know what is trustworthy. That’s 
why Derbyshire County Council has 
been working in partnership with The 
Organisation for the Review of Care 
and Health Apps (ORCHA) to develop 
a new digital apps library. Health and 
care professionals and Derbyshire 
residents can now search and download 
from 100s of quality assured health 
and wellbeing apps. All of the apps 
on the new library have undergone 
rigorous checks by ORCHA to ensure 
that they are of the highest possible 
quality. All the apps have been reviewed 
against over 300 criteria including 
ease of use, clinical/professional 
assurance and data and privacy. Apps 
include help with mental wellbeing, 
healthy lifestyles and even long-term 
condition management. Visit the new 
website at derbyshire.orcha.co.uk and 
search and compare apps for FREE. 
Colleen Marples 
Public Health communications 
officer, Communications division, 
Commissioning, Communities and 
Policy, Derbyshire County Council, 
County Hall, Matlock, DE4 3AG  
Please contact me on Skype or email.

BIN DAYS
March

    Tue 2 Grey Bins and Food waste

    Tue 9 Blue Bins (Green Bins      	
    and Food waste suspended)

    Tue 16 Grey Bins and Food waste

   Tue 23 Blue Bins (Green Bins     	
   and Food waste suspended)
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Funeral Buns

Around 200 years ago there was a 
bake house in Bonsall and the baker at 
that time was Leedham Kirk. He later 
emigrated with his family to America 
and settled there. Recently one of his 
descendants sent a copy of some of 
his recipes to the History Group in 
Bonsall. The first thing in the book 
is Leedham’s Funeral Buns. Being a 
regular home baker I decided to have 
a go at making some. I translated the 
weights from cups and had to guess at 
some quantities, but I am very pleased 
with the result. The recipe is below. 
Please let me know if you try them.

Leedhams Funeral Buns:
Strong white bread flour 250g
Salt 1 teaspoon
Ground cinnamon 1 teaspoon
Milk 125g
Beaten egg 1
Sugar 30g
Yeast 10g of fresh or 5g dried yeast
Butter 30g
Dried fruit 50g
Zest of 1 lemon

In a bowl put the warm (not hot) 
milk, add sugar and yeast, when yeast 
has dissolved, add butter and beaten 
egg and mix. Then stir the salt and 
cinnamon into flour and add to the 
mix and knead for 5-10 minutes. Add 

the dried fruit and lemon zest (this 
makes a fairly sticky dough and I used 
my Kenwood with dough hook.)
Rest the dough in a lightly oiled 
bowl and cover with cling film (I 
use one of those shower caps you 
get in hotels) for about one hour.
Turn out onto floured surface, gently 
knead, divide into six equal pieces, 
form into balls and slightly flatten, 
place on lined baking tray, place in 
a warm spot, cover and leave for 1 
hour. Bake at 210 for 9-11 minutes
Cool slightly. Serve with light butter 
on top and sprinkle icing sugar 

Notes: (I just split and butter them) 
Best eaten fresh from the oven and if 
left for a day or so are delicious toasted 
and buttered. You can buy fresh yeast 
from Morrison’s, the Health Food 
Shop in Ashbourne, Chatsworth Farm 
Shop, Taylor’s Mill at South Wingfield 
where they also sell bread flour. Dried 
yeast - you can buy either in sachets 
(usually contain 7g) tins or large vacuum 
packs - it keeps for ages. Milk should 
just be warm and butter melted.
Whilst reading round this I discovered 
that the Dutch have a similar recipe - it is 
Krentenbol and also originated as funeral 
cakes but is now served at breakfast.

Brenda Greaves (822374)

Parish Councillors
If you have any concerns or requests of 
the Parish Council, they should ideally be 
raised in Public Participation section of 
the monthly meeting. If however there is 
an urgent matter, while individual councillors 
will try to assist, a direct response is 
better achieved by contacting the Clerk to 
the Parish Council directly:

Chair: Cllr Mark Harris, Stepping 
Lodge, Bell Lane, T: 820285 
sandraandmarkharris@btinternet.com
Vice-Chair: Phil Addis 
Dale House, The Dale. T 826309 
philaddis0@gmail.com

Councillors:
Cllr Denise Pountain 
6 High Street. T. 822708 
denise.pountain@hotmail.co.uk
Cllr Jon Barry, Ivy Cottage, Bell Lane, 
T: 07866 750636 
jon.barry@derby-college.ac.uk
Cllr Richard Grover	
Nethergreen House, Clatterway	
T: 01629 259558 
richard_grover99@hotmail.com
Cllr Jackie Smith, 55 Yeoman Street, 
T: 823544, Mob 07771 764366 
jaqsm@aol.com
Cllr Stephen Smith, 55 Yeoman 
Street. T 823544, Mob 07545 062413 
ss@sjstechnical.com

Clerk and Finance Officer:
Tony Payne,  
27 High Street.T: 822311; 
Mob. 07941358183;  
bonsallclerk@gmail.com

Maggie Duggins found these 
extraordinary iced plants on the 
Moor during the recent big freeze.
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PARISH COUNCIL
Report of 16 February meeting 

Coronavirus impact on services: 

District Council leader Councillor Garry 
Purdy reported how local virus levels 
had risen by 90%, but were now starting 
to fall. He said that the pandemic was 
causing problems for delivery of local 
services, and in particular front-line 
services were seeing a wide range of 
secondary social issues. The District 
Council was administering delivery 
of business grants, but strict new 
government checks designed to prevent 
fraud were slowing the distribution. 

Slinter Top Quarry 
planning application: 

County Councillor Ratcliffe said 
that the decision on the planning 
application has been deferred again 
by the County Council. The Council 
are expecting the quarry company to 
make a new submission in support of 
the application. Any new submission 
would be put out to public consultation. 

Fly tipping at Salters lane: 

Councillors Purdy and Ratcliffe 
were both involved in action 
to try to deal with this. 

Vehicle park: 

Storage on the vehicle park for carnival 
equipment and flood sacks: the option 
of a corrugated metal shed similar to 
that historically on site was discussed, 
but not favoured on grounds of cost 
and construction time. The preferred 
option was a 20-foot container 
unit which could be clad with wood 
panelling and screened with plant 
boxes/troughs. An alternative site 
for this had been looked at but was 
unavailable. The District Council had 
indicated that it was unlikely to need 
planning permission (to be confirmed). 
It was agreed to seek detailed costs 
for this option and to report back. 

Honesty box: 

Alan Pugh had agreed to work 
on this; noted with thanks. 

Twenty’s Plenty and speed limits: 

Councillor Stephen Smith reported on 
the work of the Derbyshire Twenty’s 
Plenty organisation. It was agreed to 
support and adopt that group’s objective 
of securing a 20mph limit nationally in 
all built up areas, and for that limit to be 
applied to the village. 

Flooding: 

There had been a meeting between 
flood wardens and a County Council 
flood team officer on 11 February. The 
Parish Council endorsed the following 
key priorities for the County Council: 
• Improvement to the gully/
culvert at 73 Yeoman Street and 
water flow into the two drains/
culvert on Yeoman Street below;
• A new gully to deal with High Street 
surface water from footpath/fields; 
• To raise the highway kerb at 
top entrance to Cascades; 
• Nether Green: to work with Severn 
Trent and the District Council to 
resolve the problem of continued 
blockage of the drain system; 
• To advise on the feasibility of 
a bund on the vehicle park. 
It was also agreed to purchase high-
vis jackets as needed for wardens, and 
to put a flood sack storage bin at the 
Cross (next to the telephone box). 

Motocross on the moor: 

As requested at the last meeting the 
District Council had been asked 
for information on the recent noise 
abatement notice. The Council 
had replied that “the notice simply 
states that the track is to abate the 
nuisance and prevent recurrence of 
said nuisance”. The Council said that 
they have “made recommendations to 
contact other motocross sites to discuss 
how they manage noise from their 
sites; looking into formal training for 
marshals who carry out the static noise 
testing; limiting the number of days 
that the track operates, particular at 
weekends and employing the services 
of a specialist noise consultant. These 
recommendations are not exhaustive 
and the operators may look into different 
ways to control the noise”.The Clerk 

reported that he had been contacted by 
the landowner of the site, who strongly 
disputes the claim of land contamination. 
The owner had said that he intends to 
take measures to reduce noise to meet 
the requirements of the notice, and wants 
to work to meet people’s noise concerns. 

Ward boundaries: 

The Boundary Commission had put 
out plans to include Bonsall Parish 
in a new District Council ward linked 
with Winster. It was agreed to object 
to this on the basis that the interests 
of the village were more closely linked 
with those of Cromford; in particular 
in terms of shared issues such as 
quarrying and the use of the Via Gellia. 
Boundary Commission’s public 
consultation on this is open until 12 
April. The proposed new ward map 
can be viewed at: https://consultation.
lgbce.org.uk/node/22484. 

Full details of the meetings can be 
found in the minutes on the Parish 
Council page of the village website 
at www.bonsallvillage.org/. 

The next meeting of the Parish 
Council is at 7.30pm on Tuesday 16 
March. If you have any issues to be 
raised at the meeting please contact 
the Clerk Tony Payne with details by 
Monday 8 March. This meeting will be 
conducted by Zoom audio and video 
link. To join the 16 March meeting: 
1. From a landline phone or mobile 
without wanting video: dial one of the 
following numbers: 0131 460 1196, 
or 0203 051 2874. Then input 
Meeting ID: 872 7260 0608 
Password: 795258 
2. Via a web browser (for video or voice 
call or both): https://us02web.zoom.
us/j/87272600608?pwd=UkpiQWdJ
WFQzdytQZjNKcXVKMUNKUT09 
then again use the Meeting 
ID and password above. 
3. Alternatively, you can pass any 
views to be considered at the meeting 
to the Clerk or to a Councillor. Clerk 
and Finance Officer: Tony Payne 
27 High Street DE4 2AS. T: 822311; 

email bonsallclerk@gmail.com.
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CROSSWORD #125

Across:
5.  9. In support of Head 
clutching a note. (9)
8.  Tight muscles recoil. (4)
9.  Step up!  Batsman’s 
position! (8)
10. Burning forest out at last. (6)
11. 9. Short academic has sex! (6)
13. Delighted Clio, maybe, within 
outskirts of Auckland. (6)
15. Steven lying inside flat. (6)
16. 9. Bury English saint. (8)
18. Destiny of a terrorist? 
Locked up! (4)
19. No-one fart horrible 
at 3pm? (9)

Answers to crossword No. 124

Across: 5. Blackhead. 8. Zits. 9. Northern. 10. Status. 11. Blotch. 
13. Smudge. 15. Oilily. 16. Crescent. 18. Acne. 19. Positions. 

Down: 1. Closeted. 2. Scenes. 3. Cherub. 4. Bash. 6. Birthmark. 7. 
Freckling. 12. Oil-paint. 14. Emetic. 15. Obtain. 17. Spot.

Down:
1.  9. Rogers about in 
deserted Paris. (8)
2.  9. Rubbish tipful. (6)
3.  At first, every enormous bra holds 
something really small and tasty! (6)
4.  The old saint confronts 
a painful lump. (4)
6.  In French dairy produce, 
shell of nut leads to 9. (9)
7.  i.e. All cots rock?  Yes! (9)
12. Heading north, hidden werewolf 
revolts - as a result of too much 9?
14. 9. River enclosure (6)
15. 9. Escort supports 
topless sex. (6)
17. Swear-words censored 
in letters. (4)

EDITORIAL GROUP
Hazel Baldwin		              824724

Brett Biedscheid 	 07977 200354

Maggie Duggins		                825228

Peter Fellows		                  825267

Karen Firth		                259483

Julie Hamilton		                  824819

Dave Hicklin		    820884

Pam McInally		                  826306

Ricky & Jeanette Moss	                826557

Jonathan Ogilvie	                821837

Please send us your news, views, stories
and diary events by Noon on 
March 26 to: Editorial
Group, 19 High St. or by e-mail to
mutterings@hotmail.com

EDITORIAL POLICY
We welcome news, views and letters on 
any topic provided they are attributed 
to an author. We review all items for 
obvious libellous or offensive material, 
but we cannot check for factual content. 

Please do not send letters which are 
“not for publication”. If you have strong 
feelings about what is or is not said in 
Mutterings, please either write to us or 
join the group of volunteers who enable 
the production of this village newsletter. 

Back issues of T’Owd Man’s Mutterings 
can be found on the Bonsall Village 
website – www.bonsallvillage.org. 
Please note that your articles will 
appear on the website and can be 
picked up by search engines.

Ho, Ho, Ho!
My daughter asked for a pet spi-
der for her birthday so I went to 
the pet shop, but they were £70. 
No chance, I thought, I can get 
one cheaper off the web.

Just got back from my mate`s 
funeral. He died after being hit 
on the head by a tennis ball. It 
was a lovely service.
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VILLAGE GROUPS & RESOURCES USEFUL NUMBERS
Allotments Penny Collier 825591
Art Club Julie Leggett  07305 594084
Bonsall Barn Project
Liz Stoppard/Mike Susko 823712
Bonsall Camp
Matthew Quinn 07988 071682
Bonsall Church Bell Ringers
Melissa Welbourne 826303
Bonsall Community Library 
Vacant
Bonsall History Group
Peter Greaves                           822374
Bonsall Map Wendy Bullar 825267
Bonsall Pensioners Fund
Vacant 
Bonsall Riders Club
Jane Williams 825632
Carnival Committee
Jackie Smith             823544
Chernobyl Children’s Lifeline Group 
Chris Broome 824512
Cromford Playgroup
Karen or Jayne 07905 937371
Horticultural Society
Vacant    
Kick-boxing
Hayley Capewell 07773 149935
Open Gardens Ollie Gerrish 824498
Pigeon Club Gordon Hardy 823549
School Head Rebecca Smart 822573
PTFA Claire Duma   07880 851083
School Foundation
Clerk, Norma Rickards 822257
St James’ Church 
Vacant 

• Non-village organisations:
£20 – one fl oor
£30 – both fl oors

• Village people private hire:
£25 – one fl oor
£35 – both fl oors

• Non-village people private hire:
£40 – one fl oor
£50 – both fl oors

For information on sale of alcohol/
private bar, use of the Village Hall 
audio equipment, screening a fi lm, 
or any other matters, please contact 
Jackie Smith. M 07771 764366
H 823544. email. Jaqsm@aol.com
Address. 55 Yeoman Street

Defi brillator Trained Volunteers
Richard Taylor    823704 07860 214503
Brett Taylor         824407 07950 036657
Anne Young        825186 07876 506595
Phil Addis           826309    07951 189727 
John Ratcliffe 07896 924824
Maxine Ellis 07742 749854
Jo Hanby            822767 07872 641409
Julia Milverton 07584 895644

Health
Chemists 
Wirksworth Market Place 822607
12 Bank Road, Matlock             57924
Dentists Matlock:
584746, 55645, 582218, 56558
Doctors: 
NHS Direct    0845 4647
Wirksworth Hannage Brook 822434
Matlock Imperial Road            583465
Hospitals
Chesterfi eld, Calow  01246 277271
Derby City  01332 340131
Derby Royal  01332 347141
Matlock Whitworth  580211 
Non-emergencies 111

Derbyshire County Council
www.derbyshire.gov.uk
All enquiries   580000
Out of Hours numbers: 536673 or ‘Call 
Derbyshire’ 533190 or 0845 6058058

Derbys Dales District Council
www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk
All enquiries   761100
Environmental health   761212
Tourist information
Matlock   583388
Matlock Bath    583834
Trading Standards    585858
Electricity emergencies  0800 0568090
Fire station, Matlock    582849
Gas leaks    0800 111999

Household Waste Recycling Centre 
Harrison Way, Darley Dale, 8.30 – 6.00. 

Mobile Library    01773 824333
Monthly 2nd Fridays at the Fountain, 
10.55–11.30 am
Police/Safer Neighbourhoods   101
PC Pat Squires and PCSO Spencer Nixon 
or matlock.neighbourhoods@derbyshire.
pnn.police.uk.
Crimestoppers   0800 555111
Victim support   825544
Community safety   761101
Swimming
Matlock (Arc)  581322
Wirksworth  825704

Vets Matlock             582844, 581234
Wirksworth                           823034

TRAVEL SERVICES
Assisted Travel
Derbyshire Connect transport for shopping, 
weekdays 9am - 4pm, booked in advance. 
Tel: 01335 300670 between two and 
seven days before travel or email: info@
ashbournect.org.uk. 
Derbyshire Connect Active Travel to 
healthcare appointments, weekdays 9am 
- 5pm, booked in advance. Charges vary. 
Tel: 03333 444125 at least 48 hours in 
advance or email: offi ce@sdcvs.org.uk 

Bus services
216 Bus service - Matlock to Bonsall
Monday to Saturday. No service on 
Sunday or Bank Holiday
Bonsall - Cromford - Starkholmes - 
Matlock
Bonsall, adj Uppertown Lane 09:59 11:43
Bonsall, adj Fountain 10:02 11:46
Cromford, adj Greyhound 10:07 11:51
Starkholmes, adj High Tor Road 10:14 
11:58
Matlock Bakewell Road (Stand A) 10:18 
12:02
Matlock - Starkholmes - Cromford - 
Bonsall
Matlock Bakewell Road (Stand B) 09:36 
11:20
Starkholmes, opp High Tor Road 09:40 
11:24
Cromford, opp Greyhound 09:46 11:30
Bonsall, opp Fountain 09:49 11:33
Bonsall, adj Uppertown Lane 09:57 11:41
Timetable from https://www.travelinedata.
org.uk. 0871 2002233 
Taxis 822072, 813774, 826060, 
07967 273237, 07815 773706
Train services  0845 7484950
Travel line    0870 6082608

Volunteer Drivers
Loreen                                           822067
Richard Shipley                             259809

RESOURCES
Bonsall Publications
The Bonsall Map - wall poster £3.50 + 
P&P (the folded map is available from 
village pubs and B&Bs)
Bonsall - a village & its history
£15 paperback, £25 hardback + P&P
History booklets
£2.50–£3 or £10 for a pack of six + P&P 
Bonsall within living memory 
£10 + P&P
80 Years of Bonsall Carnival Book 
£9.99 + P&P
History Walking Guides 
pack of six £5 + P&P
All available from 19 High St., DE4 2AS, 
Tel: 825267, pubs or Fountain Tearoom.

Village Hall 
For bookings contact Jackie Smith 
Jaqsm@aol.com, 823544, or 07771 
764366.
Cost per session (a session is 
a morning, afternoon or evening): 
• Village organisations:

£10 – one fl oor
£16 – both fl oors


